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CERTIFIED MAIL – RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED 
 
 
November 16, 2023 
 
 
Ashley Kegley-Whitehead 
Chief Communications & Government Affairs Officer 
Infinity Water Solutions 
1250 South Capital of Texas Highway 
Austin, TX 78746 
 
RE: Response to Produced Water Pilot Project Notice of Intent; Discharge Permit Not Required for 
Infinity Water Solutions 
 
Dear Ashley Kegley-Whitehead 
 
The New Mexico Environment Department (NMED) received a Produced Water Pilot Project Notice of 
Intent (PW-NOI) from you on February 27, 2023, and a revised NOI on September 19, 2023, regarding 
the proposed pilot project for treated produced water research at the Battle Axe Ranch for Infinity Water 
Solutions. The proposed pilot project is located at 2430 Battle Axe Road, approximately 21 miles west of 
Jal, New Mexico, in Section 22, Township 26S, Range 33E, Lea County.  
 
The notice satisfies the requirements of Subsection A of 20.6.2.1201 NMAC, Ground and Surface Water 
Protection Regulations (20.6.2 NMAC). 
 
The PW-NOI identifies the pilot project details as follows: 

Produced water will be pre-treated at Infinity’s Mills Ranch Recycling facility, and then transported to 
Texas Tech University. There the treated produced water will be further processed through desalination 
treatment, and transported to the Battle Axe Facility, where it will be stored for use on growing a non-
consumptive hemp crop. Infinity will grow the hemp crop in above-ground grow boxes that are closed-
loop. Following testing, Infinity will dispose the crop in a certified landfill facility. The amount of treated 
produced water used in the pilot project will be approximately 100 barrels or 4,200 gallons.  
 
Based on the information provided in your PW-NOI, NMED has determined that NMED is not requiring 
a Discharge Permit if the discharge occurs as described. A Discharge Permit is not required at this time 
because the information provided indicates the pilot project will be conducted in a manner that will not 
result in treated produced water directly or indirectly moving into ground or surface water.  
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